
Minutes/Notes 
June 6, 2023 

Blacksburg Recreation Center 
 
Attendees: Don Creamer, Terry Wildman, Leslie Pendleton, Jerry Niles, Pam Knox, Fred Piercy, 
John Burton, Beth Grabau, Pat Ballard, Ben Crawford, Wendy Baldwin, and Judith Jones. 
 
President Leslie Pendleton called the meeting to order at 10:02 AM. 
 
The minutes: The May 2023 board meeting minutes were considered and approved. 
 
Old Business: 
 Finances. Pat Ballard reported that our finances are good. Don Creamer will investigate 
a potential glitch with our payment page for dues, events, etc. 
 Chapter Picnic. The Picnic will be on June 22 at Terry Wildman and Sue Magliaro’s house 
from 5:00-7:00. Leslie will pick up the food at Bottom of the Stairs. Jerry Niles stated that we 
need a head count early next week. Pat reports the current number as 30. Terry reported that 
he has reserved a 20’x 40’ pole tent, seven tables, and 40 chairs for $460.00. 
 Fourth of July Parade. Leslie has registered our chapter. We will use Leslie’s husband’s 
pickup truck. Some will walk and some will ride. Don reminded the group of the “accordion 
effect” (small changes at the front of a line of marchers or traffic, etc. cause larger fluctuations 
further back in the line) which causes those in the back to have to run to keep up. Leslie will get 
the word out to the membership to solicit marchers (and riders).  AARP participants should 
wear red. 
 Oktoberfest. Terry reported that the Eastern Divide will not work as a venue for our Fall 
Social. He and Don will explore the Rising Silo. The current date of September 27 may have to 
be moved. The action was tabled until the September Board Meeting. 
 Adopt a Highway. Pat Hipkins was not present to provide an update. Leslie led a 
discussion about whether to go forward with the Adopt-a-Highway initiative or not. The group 
felt that this connection would involve too large a commitment (based on current levels of 
participation in community service activities) and too large a level of risk. The decision was 
made to not go further with Adopt a Highway but to explore volunteering with the book section 
or senior section in the Montgomery County Christmas Store. Pat Ballard will mention our 
interest at the Christmas Store’s next Board meeting.  
 Pathways to Success Aging. Don, Committee Chair, reported on the Phase 1 actions of 
the committee with the representatives of the 16 non-profit organizations involved in this 
initiative. The committee, comprised of Don, Wilma, Pam, and Leslie, is using the Yale Wellness 
Model with 8 dimensions to organize their input and efforts. During Phase 1, representatives of 
the organizations were still getting to know each other. Jerry sat in on the meetings and 
observed that there was a lot going on for seniors but little integration across the non-profit 
organizations. Big results so far include networking among organizations providing services for 
seniors and identification of contacts and contact information for each organization.   

Once this phase is completed, the work will move to Phase 2 to include ways in which 
the organizations can cover needs and gaps. The question is always one of how to engage 



seniors in issues like caregiving. Most seniors will either be a caregiver or need a caregiver, but 
many are in denial about their future. Jerry pointed out that the Agency on Aging should be the 
first go-to call for seniors, but many are unaware of its existence. The SeniorNavigator could fill 
a lot of gaps, but most are unaware of it also. 
 Chapter Leadership. It was decided to table Don and Jerry’s letter to solicit new leaders. 
With input from the Board, Jerry and Don will go back to the drawing board to get a mix of 
general involvement (and general solicitation) vs recruitment for specific tasks (using specific 
targeting). 
 Departing AARP Board Member. Leslie announced that Beth Grabau will be relocating to 
the Pittsburgh area, and that June was her last Board meeting. Her contributions to the Board, 
including serving as Newsletter Editor in 2022, are much appreciated, and she will be missed. 
 Engagement. Fred announced that he and Pam are engaged. 
  
New Business. 
 Upcoming Google Changes for VT Retirees. John Burton presented information about 
the elimination of Google services for such things as email, calendar services, and online 
storage. Google will be replaced by Microsoft 365 online services. Most of this should be 
transparent but the information stored on Google Drive will have to be moved to MS One Drive, 
offline storage, or lost. Don will investigate our current contract with Google since virtually all 
of our storage is on Google Drive. 
 AARP Virginia June Advocacy. AARP Virginia’s June Advocacy Update (see attached). Don 
and Leslie also noted that AARP VA is actively seeking volunteers for their Speakers Bureau. 
 
 Committee Reports:  
 Programs. Wendy provided an update on Fall programs and other potential programs, 
including memory, inhibitory control, environmental issues (pre-cycling, recycling, and politics), 
and safety concerns of, and for, seniors, osteopathic medicine (VCOM) vs “traditional” 
medicine, and long-term care. 
 Newsletter. Fred and Pam will send out a request to the membership for family recipes. 
They have solicited several articles from the membership. The deadline for information to be 
included in the August newsletter is July 25. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:47 AM. 
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